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Dear Mr. Hamilton,

“Vision for the Vale Hospital”
West Dunbartonshire Council welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Board’s consultation document setting out its Vision for the Vale of Leven Hospital.

Over the past ten years on every occasion that the Council has considered NHS Acute Services in our area there has been unanimous political support to safeguard local services.   Motions have been passed which record strong opposition to the proposed NHS plans.  These concerns have generally focused on three key issues:-

1. The gradual erosion and removal of key in-patient and other related services from the Vale of Leven Hospital.   Under the stewardship of the former Argyll and Clyde Health Board 24 separate services or resources were removed, transferred or downgraded.   By October 2004 the acute services at the Vale of Leven Hospital were a shadow of their former operational levels.   The struggle to sustain locally based services has been defined by this historical neglect.

At every point local people and communities have asserted their belief that the area deserves to have as full a range of services as possible in their local hospital and that past services should be re-instated and sustained.   The planning blight surrounding the strategic planning of NHS services for West Dunbartonshire and Helensburgh and the Lochside has been a major theme.

2. The wishes of local people and communities have not been respected within strategic plans.   One central issue is the strongly felt belief that Paisley is not an acceptable place to locate services for North of the Clyde communities.

3. Local people have found it difficult to trust successive NHS Boards.   The previous Argyll and Clyde NHS Board’s review of acute services was conducted against a backcloth of historical neglect and financial pressure.   The newly formed Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board reviewed proposals for services at the Vale of Leven Hospital with some urgency but locked the options into a Clyde model and highlighted the financial difficulties of the inherited deficit from the former Board.   The challenge of persuading people that the Board’s views were sound and reasonable has been a difficult test for them.   These difficulties have been compounded by separate events and developments over the past two years.   The change in national government has seen a policy shift away from a presumption of centralisation.   Local perceptions of the Board’s initial reactions to the report prepared by Professor Mackay’s Independent Scrutiny Panel confirmed that the Board would not listen to alternative views.   Finally, in the midst of this latest difficult review period the Vale of Leven Hospital experienced the outbreak of Clostridium Difficile.   The Independent Review Team’s report prepared for the Cabinet Secretary noted that “uncertainties over the longer term future of the hospital had led to lack of investment in the upgrading and maintenance of the hospital.   Critically the capacity of the hospital to effectively isolate COAD patients was limited due to lack of suitable facilities for effective infection control practices such as appropriate bed spacing, single rooms and hand wash basins.   A further factor was the frequent transfer of patients within Vale of Leven Hospital and between other hospitals, particularly the Royal Alexandra Hospital in Paisley” (p12).
The long running dispute with St. Margaret’s Hospice has also alienated local people.

These factors have affected the credibility of the NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde Board.

The present consultation exercise followed the publication of the Independent Scrutiny Panel’s (ISP) report and follow-up report.   In the ISP’s full report it is noted that:  “The Vale of Leven needs a positive statement about its future, with consolidation of those services that remain safely decentralised.   The NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde Board also need to make clear the future role of Vale of Leven in the totality of Greater Glasgow’s planning”.

After the Cabinet Secretary’s interventions, and the work of the ISP, NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde launched a further consultation on the “Vision for the Vale of Leven Hospital”.

Like colleagues in Argyll and Bute Council the elected members of West Dunbartonshire Council have welcomed the Board’s efforts to deliver a sustainable forward plan for the Vale of Leven Hospital.   It is imperative that decisions are made that allow proper development and improvement of local services.

In broad terms the Board’s proposals to sustain or enhance services are supported.   The Council recognises the shift in the Board’s position that attracts new planned care services (Dental Services, Surgical Services, Rheumatology Services, Renal, Neurology and Oncology Clinics, and Diagnostic Services).   The additional patient episodes of care is projected at 18,350.   These developments are encouraging.   It is important that such services can be provided locally and that consultants provide on site support.   Similarly the Board’s commitment to test out the ISP’s recommendations around the Community Maternity Unit is supported by the Council, and fits well with the overall development of services at the Vale of Leven Hospital.

The Board’s commitment to host a new build medical centre at the Vale site is recognised, by the Council, as an important development and an opportunity to take forward service integration with the Council’s social work and health services;  and secure new and better Primary Care Services.
All of these developments are positive and signal a new direction in the Board’s commitment to the Vale of Leven Hospital.

There remain, however, significant areas of contention.   Although the Board has been energetic and committed to the process of consultation and communication about their proposals, key groups of stakeholders and local people have not been convinced about the Board’s assurances or assumption behind key proposals.

Probably the most contentious issue remains the Board’s strongly held contention that anaesthetics and full blown A & E services are not viable within the context of the Vale of Leven Hospital.   The Board’s vision statementospital sets out the background to this debate and describes the views of two independent reviews (the ISP’s and Professor Dodd’s review),

The Board has committed investment to develop a consultant supported G.P. led acute unit for unscheduled care.   They have also consulted with the Scottish Ambulance Service and conducted audits of patient outcomes.   The Board’s view is that transport issues can be managed without adverse clinical outcomes.   In terms of the original proposals under NHS Argyll and Clyde’s proposals for MAU the Board considers it has shifted dramatically towards ensuring local care for people admitted for unscheduled medical care.   They believe that between 70% and 80% of patients can be seen at the Vale.

For many stakeholders this is not a glass that is “half full”.   To date it seems that the Board has not yet managed to convince people that the provision of unscheduled medical care is not viable;  and therefore not clinically safe.

There are several issues that need to be better addressed and in its deliberations of the matter and presentation to the Board and the Cabinet Secretary it would be helpful if these could be spelt out more clearly.

The debate at times seems to fasten to the 24-hour availability of one anaesthetist.   Arguments advanced within the review processes seem to suggest personal interest or intransigence on the part of the consultant community have determined the outcomes.   Assertions are made without evidence about future recruitment or the practicality of rotas.   Professor Dodds expresses the view – “it must be recognised that the overwhelming majority of clinical opinion is now that unscheduled medical admissions should not be handled when there is no immediately available anaesthetic cover and critical care and in most instances no ready access to acute surgery”.

The Board needs to set out more fully the intensive care requirement needed to support A & E cover and why this is impossible to achieve within the Vale.
Both the reviews of the ISP and Professor Dodds referred to the possibility of other options.   In particular the potential expansion of the Golden Jubilee Hospital was highlighted.   Professor Dodds’ comments that this ISP option has not been comprehensively considered.   Given the proposed re-location of the services at the Western this would seem to be an important alternative to be explored.   At one level it seems highly complex given the NHS’s need to address HEAT and waiting times 
targets and it would also mean a change for the governance arrangements of the Golden Jubilee. 
The lack of consideration of the option however confirms for many local people that there is “no room at the inn”.   Having achieved major acute services review and plan NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde has been unwilling to unpick the arrangements to accommodate the inherited problems of the former Argyll and Clyde Board areas.

It is unreasonable to expect the Cabinet Secretary to approve any arrangements for unscheduled medical care that cannot command the confidence of communities or clinicians.   At present more needs to be done to persuade people of the objective grounds for any of the proposed models.   Professor Dodds’ report recognises that clinical safety is difficult to define and quantify.

The viability of all the options to be considered needs to be spelt out more fully.   In particular the Golden Jubilee should be explored and the levels of support for the proposed consultant supported G.P. led acute model should be articulated.   To help define the relative merits of the options the preferred community option described by Profession Dodds as “1” (to re-establish a full level 3 [Kerr] acute clinical service, including surgery, maternity and emergency care and an intensive care facility) should be costed and its sustainability tested in terms of staffing and training.   This work should not delay decision making as it is more a question of setting down explicit findings available from the four previous reviews.

The movement of the Board’s position since May 2007, when in-patient, maternity, mental health and much of unscheduled care was due to end has been significant.   It is clear that the shift in national government policy has had an impact on the Board’s strategic planning for acute services at the Vale of Leven.

It remains to be seen whether the achievement of 70-80% of unscheduled care episodes is an acceptable position to local people;  and to political leaders who wish to see the development of tourist demand and visitors to this area.
The other most difficult question is the provision of mental health services at the Vale.   Since May 2007 and after further consultations the Board has accepted that the movement of older peoples’ mental health services off site was unacceptable in terms of accessibility, and travel burdens for older carers.   The Board also recognised that the longer stays of such patients means community ties were more significant.   The Board’s vision also proposes that the present Glenarn ward within the Joint Hospital site should move to the Vale site.   The Council has been in discussion with the CHP and the Board to determine if a care home development could provide a shared solution to the needs of older patients with mental health conditions.

The Council is supportive of these proposals but further work is needed to arrive at the best service arrangements and accommodation within the Vale site.   The Glenarn ward has good physical conditions but it is the only 24 hour service on a remote site.   The Board’s decision to keep older people’s services at the Vale is welcomed.   The mix of older people and adults and same sex ward at Christie is not desirable.

The Mental Health Directorship and Partnerships and the CHP are to be commended for their response to the ISP report and its recommendations.   The shift in the Board’s position reflect this work.
The consultation on the vision for adult acute mental health services contains two options.   The transfer of Christie Ward services to the purpose built accommodation at Gartnavel Royal Hospital or retention within improved accommodation at the Vale of Leven.

The Executive Director of Social Work and Health has advised me that he is still minded to support the transfer of adult services from Christie Ward.   His reasoning includes the following grounds:

· immediate access to the highest quality of physical environment available at the new Gartnavel development;

· better access to clinical governance support and staffing cover;

· sustainable medical cover;

· more capacity to re-invest acute sector expenditure into community 

based services;

· better linkages across joint community mental health teams and one acute hospital.

His support, however, is conditional upon transparent financial frameworks that can address historical inequity towards funding for West Dunbartonshire;  particularly from the former Clyde half of NHS control.

It is evident the development of a retained acute adult mental health service on the Vale site would have capital costs and annual revenue costs of approximately £600k.   The Council’s position, however, is that all mental health services should be local and that the investment in community based services should be accepted as a Board wide responsibility and not be tied to the Vale decision.   This is justified on the basis of the well established historical injustice of poor funding to the Lomond area.
There are other parts of the Vision which deserve comment.    The new medical centre and the proposals for Rehabilitation and Older People’s Services/Stroke Services/End of Life Care will present opportunities for shared working and integration with local authority services.   The new care home and supported housing development will offer more opportunities for joint work.   As the ISP report indicated, we will have to work together to define these opportunities and their benefits.

In earlier discussions with both Argyll and Bute and West Dunbartonshire councils we have shared with the Board our desire to be involved in the development and delivery of improved services at the Vale.   As part of the Board’s consideration of consultation responses I would ask that a formal working group, accountable to the Board and both Councils, should be formed to engage local partners in this important work.

I look forward to working with the Board to secure services at the Vale and develop our strategic partnership.

Yours sincerely,

Iain Robertson,

Leader of the Council.
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